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Abstract 

The Elizabeth River is a tributary of the James River, Virginia. The Elizabeth River watershed lies in parts of 
Norfolk, Virginia Beach, Chesapeake, and Portsmouth, and is often characterized as being both heavily 
urbanized and industrialized, which has resulted in extreme water quality impairment and habitat degradation. 
Massive efforts by NGOs and government agencies have been underway for several decades to clean up the 
river. Despite the degraded state of the River, there is a robust oyster population as a result of decades-long 
shellfish closures and active restoration since 1998. A multifaceted plan was developed by restoration partners 
to restore the oyster population in the Lafayette River, a sub-estuary of the Elizabeth, which included a baseline 
inventory of the oyster population, a determination of available restorable bottom derived from seabed 
mapping, a hydrodynamic survey of the river as it relates to larval oyster distribution, restoring oyster habitat 
coupled with broodstock enhancement, and massive citizen engagement to accomplish these tasks. In addition, 
The Elizabeth River Project has undertaken extensive efforts to restore oysters, wetlands and benthic habitat to 
the Money Point section of the Southern Branch of the Elizabeth River, which is widely known for its elevated 
levels of polyaromatic hydrocarbons and other toxics. The oyster restoration plan for the Lafayette is discussed; 
including restoration of oyster reefs, oyster population numbers, the NOAA acoustic seabed mapping survey, 
the VIMS hydrodynamic model, a citizen-based spat catcher program, a oyster larval shell string survey, and 
preliminary results for habitat restoration and broodstock enhancement. The success of the Money Point Project 
is also presented. 
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